
 

Memorandum 

TO:  Mayor Castner and Homer City Council 

FROM:  Melissa Jacobsen, Interim City Manager 

DATE:  May 9, 2024     

SUBJECT: City Manager’s Report for May 13, 2024 Council Meeting   

 
City Receives GFOA Budget Award 
The Government Finance Officers Association (GFOA) has announced that the City of Homer has received GFOA’s 
Distinguished Budget Presentation Award. The award represents a significant achievement by reflecting the City’s 
commitment of the Governing Body and Staff to meeting the highest principles of governmental budgeting. To receive 
this award the City has satisfied nationally recognized guidelines for effective budget presentation. A budget document 
must be rated as proficient in four categories and in the fourteen mandatory criteria within those categories to receive 
the award. The four categories are designed to assess how the City’s budget serves as a policy document, a financial 
plan, an operations guide, and a communications device.  Congratulations to the City of Homer and their hard working 
Finance Team for this accomplishment.  

Natural Gas to the HERC 
When natural gas came to the City in 2015 the Homer Education and Recreation Complex (HERC) wasn’t connected 
because its fate was unclear.  Past Council’s had taken actions to cease use of the building and later the location was 
being considered for the new Police Station. It has become apparent that the building lives on as it continues to serve 
the community for recreation purposes. Public Works has looked into the cost of upgrading the boiler at the HERC from 
oil to natural gas and has received an estimate of $14,000 to make that conversion, in addition to the cost to connect 
with Enstar. It’s estimated it will take 2 to 3 years to break even on costs and recognize a savings from the change. 
 
FEMA BRIC Update 
Council approved application for a FEMA Building Resilient Infrastructure and Communities (BRIC) Grant with 
Resolution 22-086. The purpose of the grant is for assistance in developing the plan and framework for creating a 
Building Division for the City. Funds will also be used to hire a Building Inspector to begin implementation of newly 
adopted International Building Code (IBC) 2021 for commercial and residential building projects. City Planner Foster 
has provided status update on this grant in a memorandum that’s attached to this report. 
 
EPA Award  
It was reported out in March that the City of Homer was selected to win an award from the EPA’s Drinking Water SRF 
AQUARIUS program. The AQUARIUS program recognizes exceptional projects funded by the Drinking Water State 
Revolving Loan Fund (DWSRF) in six different categories which include excellence in: innovative financing, system 
partnerships, community engagement, environmental and public health protection, creative solutions, and climate 
change mitigation and adaptation. The City received the excellence in climate change mitigation and adaptation award 
for our seawall Armor Rock project and was recognized at the Council of Infrastructure Financing Authorities (CIFA) 
Summit in Washington, DC on April 3, 2024. I was notified that the City had another opportunity to receive the award in 
person at the Alaska Water Wastewater Management Association (AWWMA) annual conference award luncheon in 



Anchorage on May 8th. Water/Wastewaster Superintendent Todd Cook attended the AWWMA’s conference and received 
the award on behalf of the City.  
 

 
 
 
Beluga Slough 
The City is still awaiting permits that will allow the work needed to open the mouth at the Beluga Slough and release 
the water that has collected there. This type of flooding is a natural event that occurs every two to three years after 
storm events create a storm berm that closes off the mouth. Historically the permitting has been handled by property 
owners who are impacted. As a result of this current event and conversations with affected property owners, the City 
has taken on acquiring the permitting that will allow us to coordinate with contractors who are equipped to do the 
necessary clearing. Going forward, we will do this work on the same schedule as the Mariner Slough as they are 
impacted by the same storm events.  
 
The necessary permits and status are as follows: 

• We have received permission from US Fish and Wildlife Preserve (letter granting support and access to their 
property provided it did not occur during the Shorebird Festival). 

• We have a permit application into the US Army Corps Permit for dredging to occur under Dr. Bell’s previously 
existing permit to conduct the dredging.  (This is the longest approval timeline… maybe June or July from 
last correspondence). 

• We have a permit application in for Alaska Fish and Game for Anadromous (salmon) Waters Permit (expected 
late May or June), and  

• We have a permit application in for Alaska Fish and Game for Kachemak Bay Critical Habitat Area Permit 
(expected late May or June). 

 
Attachments: 

• May Employee Anniversaries 
• GFOA Press Release and Distinguished Budget Presentation Award 
• Memorandum from City Planner Foster re: FEMA BRIC Grant update and attachments 
• Homer’s Energy Future Community Conversation Flyer 

 



 

Memorandum 
TO:  MAYOR CASTNER AND CITY COUNCIL 

FROM: Andrea Browning 

DATE:  May 13, 2024 

SUBJECT: May Employee Anniversaries 

 

I would like to take the time to thank the following employees for the dedication, 
commitment and service they have provided the City and taxpayers of Homer over the 
years.   

Pike Ainsworth Port 16 Years 
Mike Gilbert  Public Works 10 Years 
Sean McGrorty Port 8 Years 
Ralph Skorski Public Works 6 Years 
Taylor Crowder Police 3 Years 
Susan Jeffres Library 3  Years 
Sean Love Public Works 3 Years 
Brenden Fuson Port 1 Year 
          

 

 
  
 



FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE

4/26/2024 For more information, contact: 
Technical Services Center
Phone: (312) 977-9700
Email: budgetaward@gfoa.org

(Chicago, Illinois)—Government Finance Officers Association is pleased to announce that City of 
Homer, Alaska received GFOA's Distinguished Budget Presentation Award for its budget.

The award represents a significant achievement by the entity. It reflects the commitment of the governing 
body and staff to meeting the highest principles of governmental budgeting. In order to receive the budget 
award, the entity had to satisfy nationally recognized guidelines for effective budget presentation. These 
guidelines are designed to assess how well an entity's budget serves as:

 a policy document
 a financial plan
 an operations guide
 a communications device

Budget documents must be rated "proficient" in all four categories, and in the fourteen mandatory criteria 
within those categories, to receive the award.

There are over 1,700 participants in the Budget Awards Program. The most recent Budget Award recipients, 
along with their corresponding budget documents, are posted quarterly on GFOA's website. Award 
recipients have pioneered efforts to improve the quality of budgeting and provide an excellent example for 
other governments throughout North America.

Government Finance Officers Association (GFOA) advances excellence in government finance by providing best 
practices, professional development, resources, and practical research for more than 22,500 members and the 
communities they serve.
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City of Homer
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MEMORANDUM 

CC-24-xxx 

 
FEMA BRIC Grant Application Status 

 
Item Type: Memorandum 

Prepared For: Mayor Castner and Homer City Council 

Date: May 7, 2024 

From: Ryan Foster, AICP, City Planner 

Through: Melissa Jacobsen, Acting City Manager 

 
The purpose of this memorandum is to provide an update on the status of the City’s Federal 
Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) Building Resilient Infrastructure and Communities Grant 
application. FEMA has identified the City of Homer’s sub-application (SA) for further review and has 
received requests for information (RFIs) from FEMA Region 10. This will require the City of Homer to 
provide additional information for FEMA reviewers to determine if it is eligible for the funds to be 
awarded. Responses to the RFI questions are due to FEMA by May 19, 2024. 
 
FEMA BRIC Grant Application Background: 
On November 28, 2022, per Resolution 22-086, the City Council authorized the City to apply for the 
FEMA BRIC grant to adopt and implement the latest International Building Code 2021 Edition. 
Building Safety and Code Enforcement was identified as a Council priority during the 2022 Visioning 
work session held in March at the Pratt Museum, with the goals of ensuring buildings in Homer are 
safe, that the City has a system for enforcing regulations, and allowing for a denser pattern of 
development in the future. Currently, Homer does not have an adopted building code and only 
commercial structures are reviewed by the State Fire Marshal for any kind of building code 
compliance. This is not a safe nor sustainable solution in the long term. We also have significant 
challenges with code enforcement without a Building Official or dedicated code enforcement staff 
member. 
 
The FEMA BRIC grant program application by the City requested up to $500,000 to provide funding 
and resources for adopting the International Building Code (IBC) 2021 Edition and implement the 
building code by creating a City of Homer Building Division staffed by a Building Official and Building 
Inspector.  In hiring a consultant firm to adopt IBC 2021 and establishing a City of Homer Building 
Division to implement building codes, staff recommends a three-year process: 
 

• Year 1 – Hire a consultant firm to adopt IBC 2021 Edition and create the plan/framework for 
creating a City of Homer Building Division 
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• Year 2 – Hire a Building Official to begin implementation of the newly adopted IBC 2021 Code 

for commercial building projects 
• Year 3 – Hire a Building Inspector to complete the staffing of the Building Division and 

implement the IBC 2021 Code for residential building projects 
  
What the BRIC program is:  The BRIC program is designed to promote a national culture of 
preparedness and public safety through encouraging investments to protect the nation's 
communities and infrastructure and through strengthening national mitigation capabilities to foster 
resilience. The BRIC program seeks to fund effective and innovative projects that will reduce risk and 
increase resilience and serve as a catalyst to encourage the whole community to invest in and adopt 
policies related to mitigation. A 25% match is required by the City of Homer if awarded and the cost 
share may consist of cash, donated or third-party in-kind services, materials, or any combination 
thereof. Staff time and materials for the 25% match, up to $125,000, would be spread over three 
years.  
  
What Homer gets for a project: 

1. Delivery of an adopted IBC 2021 Edition Building Code 
2. Public and key stakeholder outreach to better inform, guide, and educate on IBC 2021 Codes 
3. Presentation of the IBC 2021 Edition to the Planning and Zoning Commission, Economic 

Development Commission, and City Council public hearings for recommendation and 
approval 

4. Detailed plan/framework for the creation of a City of Homer Building Division and its 
processes for enforcement 

5. A Building Official for the first two years of implementation 
6. A Building Inspector for the second year of implementation 

  
What Homer receives when complete: A building code and Building Division that guides the future 
development of the City with a focus on public safety by ensuring buildings in Homer are safe and 
that the City has a system for enforcing regulations. 
 
Attachment 
 
Resolution 22-086 
 
 
 
 



1 CITYOF HOMER
2 HOMER, ALASKA
3 City Manager
4 RESOLUTION 22-086
5
6 A RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF HOMER, ALASKA,
7 AUTHORIZING THE CITY TO APPLY FOR A FEMA BUILDING
8 RESILIENT INFRASTRUCTURE & COMMUNITIES GRANT TO ADOPT
9 AND IMPLEMENT INTERNATIONAL BUILDING CODE 2021 EDITION

10
11 WHEREAS, Building Safety and Code Enforcement was identified as a Council priority
12 during the 2022 Visioning work session held in March at the Pratt Museum; and
13

14 WHEREAS, Homer does not have an adopted building code, and only commercial
15 structures are reviewed by the State Fire Marshal for any kind of code compliance; and
16
17 WHEREAS, The Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) administers the
18 Building Resilient Infrastructure & Communities (BRIC) grant program to support states, local
19 communities, tribes and territories as they undertake hazard mitigation projects, reducing the
20 risks they face from disasters and natural hazards; and
21
22 WHEREAS, FEMA provides up to 75% matchingfundsfor building resilient infrastructure
23 and communities projects for up to three years; and
24
25 WHEREAS, The City of Homer is a qualified applicant for FEMA BRIC grant assistance for
26 adopting and implementing building codes; and
27
28 WHEREAS, The City proposes to apply for up to $500,000 in FEMA BRIC grant funds to
29 adopt and implement International Building Code 2021 Edition over a total of three years; and
30
31 WHEREAS, The City proposes to match grant funds for up to $125,000 of City staff time
32 and materials to meet the grant match requirements of 250/ over a total of three years; and
33
34 WHEREAS, The City of Homer intends to use these funds to hire a consultant firm to
35 adopt the IBC 2021 Edition and develop the plan/framework for creating a City of Homer
36 Building Division; and
37

38 WHEREAS, The City of Homer intends to use these funds to hire a Building Official to
39 begin implementation of the newly adopted IBC 2021 Code for commercial building projects;
40 and
41
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RESOLUTION 22-086
CITY OF HOMER

42 WHEREAS, The City of Homer intends to use these funds to hire a Building Inspector to
43 begin implementation of the newly adopted IBC 2021 Code for residential building projects;
44 and
45
46 WHEREAS,Afterthreeyears the City of Homerwill have an established Building Division,
47 with a Building Official and Building Inspector, enforcing IBC 2021 Edition building codes for
48 both commercial and residential projects; and
49
50 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the City Council of Homer, Alaska, supports
51 preparation and submission of a FEMA BRIC grant application for up to $500,000 and
52 authorizes the City Manager to submit the appropriate documents.
53

54 BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the City Council expresses its commitment to match
55 grant funds with up to $125,000 of City staff time and materials to meet the grant match
56 requirements of 25%.
57
58 PASSED AND ADOPTED by the Homer City Council this 28th day of November, 2022.
59
60
61 CITYOF HOMER

65 KEN CASTNER, MAYOR
66
67 ATTEST:

:: -~~--

70 Aa.a.

71 MELISSA JACOB N, MMC, CITY CLERK

73 Fiscal Note: N/A
~Ii



 

Contact Information 
 City of Homer Planner: Ryan Foster,  

rfoster@ci.homer.ak.us, 907-299-8529 

 Project Consultant: Shelly Wade,  
shelly@agnewbeck.com, 907-242-5326 

Resources 

 Project website: www.homercompplanupdate.com 

 City of Homer on Facebook: 
https://www.facebook.com/cityofhomerak 

 

CITY OF HOMER 
Comprehensive Plan Rewrite 

2024 Community Survey 
Please visit www.surveymonkey.com/r/HomerCompPlanRevCommSurvey  
or scan the QR code below to participate in the 2024 Community Survey! 

 

 

The information, ideas, and concerns you share will help shape 
future decisions about land use, transportation, public facilities 
and services, economic development, housing, and related 
infrastructure and programs in Homer over the next 20 years. 

The survey is open to Homer area residents of all ages. Please 
share it widely with your Homer family, friends, neighbors, and 
co-workers. Survey open until Friday, June 21, 2024. 

mailto:rfoster@ci.homer.ak.us
http://www.homercompplanupdate.com/
https://www.facebook.com/cityofhomerak/
http://www.surveymonkey.com/r/HomerCompPlanRevCommSurvey


Homer’s Energy Future:
A Community Conversation

Guest Speakers on Building Efficiency, Municipal Renewable Projects, 
and Discussion of Opportunities for Homer  

Hosted by Project Drawdown, Guiding Growth Homer, Kachemak Bay 
Conservation Society and Cook Inletkeeper and the City of Homer

Wednesday, May 22 at 5:30

Kachemak Bay Campus

Yummy food provided
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